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Minutes of the Massachusetts Traffic Records                            Coordinating Committee (TRCC) Meeting – March 22, 2011
TRCC Meeting Logistics

	Meeting
	Massachusetts Traffic Records Coordinating Committee (TRCC)

	Date/Time
	Tuesday, March 22, 2011, 10:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m. 

	Sponsor
	Highway Safety Division (HSD), Office of Grants and Research (OGR), Executive Office of Public Safety and Security (EOPSS)

	Facilitator
	Sheila Burgess, Director, EOPSS/HSD

	Participants
	Sheila Burgess, EOPSS/HSD
Richard Hill, Merit Rating Board (MRB)

Richard Conard, Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT)/Highway Division
David Dinocco, MassDOT
Ridgely Ficks, Office of Emergency Medical Services

Frederick Fowler, Southeastern Massachusetts EMS Council

Raymond Guarino, Old Colony Planning Council

Richard Hill, Merit Rating Board
Sylvia Hobbs, Department of Public Health (DPH)
Beth Hume, DPH
Kathy Jacob, Metropolitan Planning Organization / Central Transportation Planning 
Filomena Lupo, EOPSS/Office of Technology and Information Services (OTIS), Massachusetts State Police

	Chief Robert Meaney, Medfield Police Department
Linda Moriarty, Southeastern Massachusetts EMS Council
Chief Neil Ouellette, Danvers Police Department
Karen Perduyn, Registry of Motor Vehicles (RMV)
Bonnie Polin, MassDOT

Jean Pontikas, DPH
Abdullah Rehayem, DPH
Sheila Remondi, DPH
Barbara Rizzuti, EOPSS/HSD
James Tang, Division of Health Care Finance and Policy

Casey Woodley, EOPSS/Office of Technology and Information Services
Young Joo, Division of Health Care Finance and Policy

	Location
	State Transportation Building, 10 Park Plaza, Boston, MA, Conference Rooms 5 & 6

	Agenda
	Agenda

· Brief introductions by TRCC members 

· Review/approval of February 18, 2011 minutes

· Review TRCC Charter

· Evaluation of the new Distracted Driving Law

· Vote on use of Section 408 rollover funding

· Presentations from Section 408 applicants

· Southeastern Massachusetts EMS Council - MATRIS Compliance Continuation Program 

· Danvers Police Department-Automated Traffic Crash Reporting with GPS location identification

· Department of Public Health - The Massachusetts Strategic Deployment of New Statewide Trauma Quality Improvement Utilizing Population-based Highway Safety Information Systems

· Massachusetts Department of Transportation - Improving Crash Data System Location                         Data Entry/Validation Tables and Inclusion of Police Incident Number in Crash Data
· Other business/upcoming events

· Next meting: To be determined

· Adjourn

	Next Meeting
	    TBD


Meeting Summary
Welcome and Introductions
Sheila Burgess welcomed attendees then asked everyone to introduce themselves. 
Approval of Minutes

There was a motion by Chief Ouellette to approve the minutes from the February 18, 2011 meeting. No one seconded the motion and approval of the minutes was tabled until the next meeting. 
Review TRCC Charter
Sheila Burgess mentioned that DPH submitted suggestions for the charter and they were noted in the meeting handout. Sheila Burgess also noted that OTIS was formed after last year’s charter was finalized and she recommended adding them to next year’s charter.  Sheila Burgess asked all attendees to review the charters and get back to Barbara Rizzuti with comments.  Barbara Rizzuti said that she would send out copies of the charter with the minutes so that everyone would have a chance to provide comments. Sheila Burgess asked that when agencies receive the final version they have the charters signed and sent back to Barbara Rizzuti as soon as possible. 
Evaluation of the new Distracted Driving Law
Bonnie Polin mentioned that the crash form doesn’t have a place to add information about distracted driving. Bonnie Polin asked how the RMV is doing with the new law since analysts can only see that distracted driving was a contributing factor by reading the narrative and there is no way to query that information. Bonnie Polin asked if one could use the citation form. Richard Hill said yes because officers should be citing the Safe Driving Law.  Sheila Burgess said that the Highway Safety Division would work with the Merit Rating Board to send this information to police departments. Chief Ouellette noted that officers need proof or the person to tell them that they were texting in order to cite them. Chief Ouellette also mentioned that if there was a serious crash, departments could get a warrant to see if the driver was texting at the time of the crash. Richard Hill said that if the updated citation is approved, the RMV may elaborate on what to use when citing for these violations. 
Vote on use of Section 408 rollover funding
Sheila Burgess noted that some state highway safety offices use Section 408 funding for administration. However, the HSD doesn’t use Section 408 funding for her salary or for any work Cambridge Systematics, Inc. performed as the traffic records contractor. Sheila Burgess used Section 402 funding to cover those costs. Sheila Burgess said that the Authorization Bill has not passed, but she anticipates a 20% cut for the next federal fiscal year. Sheila Burgess said that she believes Section 408 funding will continue. 
Sheila Burgess said that the HSD is in the process of applying for the Crash Outcome Data Evaluation System (CODES) project. However, she is unsure if there will be funding for this.  Sheila Burgess noted that she is committed to CODES even if the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) is unable to provide funding. Sheila Burgess said that the Research and Policy Analysis Division will be working with the Highway Safety Division on CODES. Sheila Burgess also mentioned that if the Highway Safety Division received funding from NHTSA for CODES, it can not be used to purchase equipment. 

Sheila Burgess told attendees that the TRCC voted last meeting to use no more than $10,000 in rollover Section 408 funding to pay for travel for someone to represent DPH and HSD at the Traffic Records Forum this year. 

Sheila Burgess said that NHTSA has said in the past that HSD does not need to have the TRCC vote of the use of these rollover funds. Sheila Burgess noted that HSD allows no-cost time extensions to grantees. Most of these rollover funds are a result of projects coming in under budget. Sheila Burgess said that she feels HSD needs to keep some of this funding to move the TRCC’s mission forward. Since HSD is in the process of applying for CODES, Sheila Burgess said that HSD would use some of the rollover funding for that project and other items that come up during the year. Sheila Burgess then opened it up for discussion. Sylvia Hobbs asked what was being done with the equipment UMassSAFE has for CODES. Sheila Burgess said that it was her understanding that it could not be used for purposes other than CODES, but it would not be sufficient for HSD since the technology has changed so much. Sylvia Hobbs noted that the computers need to be wiped clean because they have personal information on them. 
Sheila Burgess then asked the attendees if there were other concerns or recommendations and no one responded. 

Presentations from Section 408 applicants
        Frederick Fowler then gave a summary of the MATRIS Compliance Continuation              Program. (The PowerPoint presentation and Section 408 application is attached). He said that this is a continuation of last year’s project.  He said that the call volume is up and they are serving a population of about 2 million people. He noted that entering the data by hand or through a third party concerns him. He also said that “off-the shelf” software and hardware means that they meet the compliance standards and would be adaptable to future requirements. 

Bonnie Polin asked if privately owned ambulance services would receive funding. Frederick Fowler said that he would send a list to HSD before entering into an agreement with any service. Kathy Jacob asked is the ambulance services could transfer information before the patient gets to the hospital. Linda Moriarty said that services would not because they would be busy working on the patient. Kathy Jacob asked if they would have wireless capabilities and Frederick Fowler said that they would. 

Frederick Fowler said that this is a low cost/high benefit project with a quick payback.  Kathy Jacob asked if all services were on board and Frederick Fowler said that they were and as part of a memorandum of understanding they will provide the data. Linda Moriarty also noted that the services are aware that they will need to maintain the equipment. Linda Moriarty also mentioned that she was able to secure Homeland Security funding for laptops.  
Chief Ouellette from the Danvers Police Department gave a brief summary on the Automated Traffic Crash Reporting with GPS Location Identification Project (The application is attached). Chief Ouellette noted that this project could assist with the development of the Electronic Data Capture and Exchange Project. Currently, staff manually enter crash data to their records management system. He said that cruisers are already equipped with laptops. This project would allow officers to use their time to combat crime and traffic issues rather than use their time for writing reports. This project is low cost with a high benefit for this officers and the public. This project would also increase officer safety by limiting the time they are parked on the side of the road performing data entry. 
Casey Woodley noted that this project would be very useful to the Electronic Data Capture and Exchange Project because it could serve as a valuable proof of concept. Abdullah Rehayem asked if officers were on board with this and Chief Ouellette said that they were.  Chief Ouellette also noted that this project includes the purchase of a dot matrix printer so that his officers would still be able to provide the number of copies of the citation as required by law. 
Sylvia Hobbs gave a summary of the Massachusetts Strategic Deployment of New Statewide Trauma Quality Improvement Utilizing Population-based Highway Safety Information Systems Project for DPH (The application is attached). Sylvia Hobbs said that the reduction in crash deaths has not been statistically significant. The problem this project addresses is the lack of an evidenced-based State Trauma System Plan that integrates the State’s new Trauma Registry and new prehospital EMS data into a system performance review process to improve motor vehicle crash survival. The Commonwealth now has the requisite population-based Trauma Registry data and prehospital EMS data system to conduct a comprehensive top to bottom evaluation of the State Trauma System which identifies evidence based opportunities for improvement and results in an effective action plan for doing so. Sylvia Hobbs said that, in addition, the Commonwealth now has all payer claims data which can provide the most comprehensive cost assessment on the complete spectrum of resource utilization associated with medical care. Part of this project includes the rollout of the new Hospital Dashboard that will allow hospitals to more fully integrate electronic EMS data into their trauma quality assurance and quality improvement programs.
Casey Woodley asked how much of the funding would be used to evaluate crash related injuries. Sheila Burgess asked if Sylvia Hobbs could provide a detailed budget that explained what would specifically be used for motor vehicle crashes rather than all injuries. Sheila Burgess noted that DPH could submit their application as is without the additional details, but the technical review team and Executive-Level Traffic Records Coordinating Committee may have these types of questions when they are reviewing the proposals. 
Bonnie Polin provided a summary of the Improving Crash Data System Location Data Entry/Validation Tables and Inclusion of Police Incident Number in Crash Data Project (The application is attached). She noted that there are two components to this project: adding the incident number and updating the road inventory file. She also mentioned that MassDOT will be able to reduce the budget that was submitted with the proposal to about $220,000. Ray Guarino mentioned that this project would be very helpful for them. Casey Woodley said that this would help with the Electronic Data Capture and Exchange Project.  Chief Meaney asked how the incident numbers would be generated. Bonnie Polin said that police departments can use their own identifying numbers even if they are not unique. 
Sheila Burgess said that if any organizations had information that they wanted to update in the proposal, they could send it to Barbara Rizzuti. 

Sheila Burgess then asked all of the voting members to complete the ballots (template attached). She said that they could be completed and given to Barbara Rizzuti today or by the end of the day tomorrow. She also noted the ballots could include comments.

Sheila Burgess also said that Barbara Rizzuti will send the list of the technical representatives to the TRCC. 

Other business/upcoming events
Sheila Burgess asked attendees to read the minutes from the last meeting and this meeting so that they could be approved at the next meeting. The minutes will need to be included in the Section 408 application to NHTSA. 

Adjourn
Results of the Ballots

    Project priority scores:
 MassDOT: 51   

 Danvers Police Department: 40
 DPH: 35

 Southeastern MA EMS Council, Inc.: 21
X-1
Cambridge Systematics, Inc.


5

